
Contra Costa College                                                                                            College Council Minutes
2600 Mission Bell Drive





       Wednesday, April 13, 2011

San Pablo, CA 94806





           2:30 p.m., AA-135, AA Building

Present:  
Faculty:  Richard Akers, Vern Cromartie, Wayne Organ, Seti Sidharta, Wendy Williams

Classified: John Christensen, Mercy Pono

Management:  Michael Aldaco, Helen Kalkstein, Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, Leverett Smith
Students:  Joseph Camacho
Guests:  Jason Berner, Tim Clow, James Eyestone, Bruce King, Joseph Ledbetter 

Absent:  Alma Cardenas, David Houston

1.  Call to Order:  Meeting called to order at 2:30 p.m. by Joseph Camacho.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
2.  Public Comment – None.

3. Approval of Agenda – A motion was made by McKinley Williams to approve the agenda and the motion was seconded by Richard Akers.
4.  Approval of Minutes March 9, 2011 – A motion was made by Mercy Pono to approve the minutes and motion was seconded by Richard Akers.
ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
5.  Basic Skills Expenditure Plan 2011-2012 – Jason addressed the Council by first reviewing his  hand-out.  Richard asked about the slight deficit of the initial allotment being $100,000 and the planned budget totaling $103,500.  Richard also asked Jason how the budget cuts we are now facing impact the Basic Skills budget.  Jason said that some of the items listed on the hand-out may decrease as actual costs come to fruition.  Mack said the actual allocation is $100,000 and it will be the decision of the Basic Skills Committee to make those budget delineations.  Jason said first year experience has posted some of their costs on the shared drive.  Jason said they looked at the numbers of students served last year. Umoja is compiling data on their classes.  Mack would like to see data on outcomes.  Did the project make a difference in student performance?  Mack asked about the SI (supplemental instruction) Pilot line item.  Jason said we implemented the SI Pilot a few years back and it seemed to be quite effective.  Certain members of the Basic Skills Committee wanted to resurrect it.  Mack said the primary obstacle to implementing Supplemental Instruction was the cost even though we know it is a very effective tool. 
Tim asked if there was any discussion about the achievement gap in the basic skills courses.  Tim has completed data for English and Math but needs time to separate out the basic skills classes.  Tim said departments scheduled for program review are asking for data related to the achievement gap.  Mack asked Tim how we will continue to get data specific to CCC since we are consolidating research at the district level. 
Carol said “Tutoring” should be listed as “Basic Skills Tutoring” not just “Tutoring” on the hand-out. Helen said the ESL tutoring monies are intended to continue our participation in the reading apprenticeship program.  

Carol said she would like to see some outcomes as we have been spending money on Basic Skills for a couple of years and we have yet to see outcomes.  Joseph echoed those sentiments.  Joseph asked why “Tutoring” and “ESL Tutoring” were itemized in two separate line items.  Jason explained that “ESL Tutoring” is given by faculty and “Tutoring” is given by students. 
Wendy asked where these funds come from.  Jason responded the funds come from the State.  College Council is approving the allocation of the funds as recommended by the Basic Skills Committee.  Seti asked why ESL Tutoring done by ESL faculty instead of students.  Helen said because it is specialized tutoring and is more effective when given by faculty.  We can’t always find the appropriate students to do ESL tutoring.  It is too complex.  
Tim said a couple of CTE programs are currently developing SLO learning intervention strategies i.e. culinary and administration of justice.  He would like to see basic skills connected with CTE tutoring.  Jason said they are working with Priscilla on contextual learning and Priscilla is providing the money for this endeavor.  Mack had concerns about the $6,000 delineated for Research.  Tim said Jason has always directed him on the information they need.  Tim is unsure how $6,000 will be budgeted once research is consolidated at the District Office.  Mack urged that the research allocation be focused on measuring student outcomes.
Jason will start forwarding the outcomes to Melody and she will send them out to College Council members between now and the next College Council meeting.  
6. Technology Plan – James asked if anyone has any questions.  Richard said he didn’t see any projections on lack of funding.  James responded by saying that none of the projects listed do not list costs associated with them or some of the projects are already funded.  James said the biggest project is the district wide infrastructure and that is funded with bond money.  Joe Ledbetter asked if the district has given James adequate leeway to promote this plan.  James said the district does not concern itself with the campus plans.  James said he thinks we are doing some really innovative things i.e. desktop virtualization.  This is where we take the computing power that lives on people’s desks and put that power into the computer center.  Therefore, all of the power normally in your computer will be somewhere else on campus.  As computers are replaced on campus.  Each work station can function with a computer not as a powerful as the ones we currently have.  With this new dynamic, power outages will not affect individual computers and retrieving back up data will be easier.  Joseph asked where the data center would be located.  James replied the Library will house the data center.  John Christensen asked if we are able protect confidentiality with passwords.  James said replied affirmatively if that is how we operate today.  Wayne asked how site licenses work with the data center.  James said the data center only works for office computers and not lab computers.  MacIntosh’s will be evaluated on an individual basis.  James said the computer that interfaces with the computer center can be transported anywhere.  
Richard moved to extend discussion for another 3 minutes.  Wendy seconded the motion.

James continued to report that remote access is part of the infra structure project.  Once we have the remote access component, your home computer will function as a remote device.  The goal of the project is make the desktops helpful machines.  Richard said he noticed the district office has a fantastic back-up generator.  Is there any dialogue about that?  James said our recent power outage created an interesting situation where the power center did not have power but the network did.  
Mack thanked James and his staff for keeping our technology going on campus which has not been an easy feat.
Carol moved we approve the Technology Plan.  Richard seconded the motion.  The Technology Plan passed.

7.   Budget Augmentation Process – Mariles reported this year we received 20 applications and we were able to fund all of them. Mariles said the Budget Committee met and read all of the applications.  All of the applications were well written.  The Budget Committee decided to grant everyone that applied some money.  For the most part, everyone requested instructional materials or supplies or student assistance, tutors, etc.  The Budget Committee decided to scale everyone’s allotment to the same portion --89% of the amount requested.  Joseph asked if everyone knows they were granted the supplemental money.  Mariles replied negatively as she e-mailed all of the applicants to inform them we are addressing this list at today’s College Council meeting.  There was clarification for the funds allocated to Student Life as those monies will be used for events they sponsor.  Mariles said that Joseph Camacho started the year with a deficit in the Student Life account.  
Richard requested College Council moved to approve the Budget Augmentation requests on the first read according to College Council by-laws.  Joe Ledbetter asked if LaRaza was part of Social Sciences.  Carol said they are part of the African American, Chicano and Ethnic Studies department.  
Joseph Camacho asked what was next in the process for these augmented funds.  Carol said the money is to augment our budget in general and the funds come from the Foundation.  The monies are for next academic year.
	Contra Costa College

	Requests for Budget Augmentation

	2011-2012

	
	
	Amount

	
	
	To be

	Department/Unit Name
	Requestor
	Funded

	Automotive Technology
	Peter Lock
	$2,670

	Biology
	Debra Barnes
	2,670

	Biotechnology
	Katherine Krolikowski
	2,670

	Business/Real Estate
	J. DeTorres/S. Schaefer
	2,360

	C.A.R.E.
	Pamela Rudy
	1,340

	Chemistry
	Thuy Dang
	2,670

	Culinary Arts
	Nader Sharkes
	2,670

	DSPS
	Sue Abe
	2,670

	ESL Department
	Gabriela Segade
	2,670

	Fine and Media Arts
	John Diestler
	2,670

	La Raza Studies
	Agustin Palacios
	1,780

	Library
	Ellen Geringer
	2,670

	Mathematics
	Carol Stanton
	2,670

	Music
	Wayne Organ
	2,670

	NSAS Division Office
	Leverett Smith
	2,670

	Nursing  - C.N.A.
	M. Werner-McCullough
	1,780

	Social Science
	Manu Ampin
	2,670

	Speech
	C. Anderson/S. Diestler
	2,670

	Staff Development
	Ellen Geringer
	2,670

	Student Life
	Kelly Ramos
	2,670

	
	
	

	Total
	
	$49,980


Richard made a motion to pass the Budget Augmentation monies and all College Council members agreed to pass the Budget Augmentation allocation.
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

8. Updated on Power Outage – Mack said contrary to some of things reported in the college newspaper, our response was much better than previous responses to other emergencies on campus.  Mack said he will send out something to the entire campus to recap what occurred.  There is no one to blame contrary to what was reported in The Advocate.  Bruce was here from start to finish in terms of being the college’s eyes and ears of what was happening.  
Bruce said it was a transformer problem.  A new transformer was installed not according to code when the ELC was built.  The cable was too short and spliced with a secondary cable.  The cable should have been grounded and should have been a13 inch splice.  There also should have been a heater installed to keep the condensation at bay.  The transformer blew at one of our main feeders.  Bruce said we worked over night ordering parts from Oregon.  Once powered up, another transformer located by the Bookstore blew out as transformer are not used to being turned off and on.  We had to replace the switch gear in that transformer.  The campus power was restored with exception of the SA building which was out for the week.  Bruce emphasized that lack of maintenance was not the issue as to why the second transformer went out and reiterated that transformers are not meant to be turned off and on.  The man interviewed by The Advocate was only on campus for 30 minutes and did not work on the transformer.  
Bruce continued to report they will be doing more repair work on Good Friday, April 22nd.  Richard asked if the company who performed the work and the company who does the inspection is the same.  Bruce said the company that did the initial work is out of business and the inspector is no longer working.  The transformer was inspected in 2002 when it was put together.  Mercy asked who hires the inspectors.  Carol clarified that the Department of State Architect hires the inspectors and that inspectors reports back to the State.  Mack said it was a faux pas of major proportions.  Mack said our project manager hired should have caught this error as well.  Joseph asked if the campus should do some voluntary inspections.  Mack said we do regularly scheduled maintenance on our infrastructure.  We do have some old equipment such as the transformer in the SA building and as we do remodels on the campus, we are upgrading of our infra-structure.  
9. Opportunity Gap Strategies Update – Mack said he was advocating for a college-wide committee.  There are some items we can implement that have been suggested at the District level.  Mack wanted us to stay on target regardless of the progress of the District-wide initiative.  Mack said we need to continue this conversation with our student population and address the challenges they face on a day-to- day basis.  We need to address those issues that create an achievement gap for our students.  Mack said we are completing our Student Equity Plan and hopefully that will include some strategies for our Opportunity Gap strategies.  
Wendy asked about the effectiveness of the data measuring the grades and retention.  Can we identify students who drop out and identify those students by zip codes in order to identify the communities where the students are coming from and ultimately work with the communities?  Wendy would like to nail down the addresses and neighborhoods of the unsuccessful students.  Wendy said we cannot solve this issue on our own as we will need to get community support.  Mack said that some of our intervention methods that we can enact would be difficult to develop at the community level because we do not have the personnel and resources to penetrate the community. Wendy said she would like to invoke the community to come to us.  Mack said we can be welcoming and encouraging so our students feel safe and want to learn.  We do have several faith based agencies that are based in the community and they have found there has been no change in the community after the outpouring of resources over the last few years.  Mack said we need to cordon off our piece of what we can provide to our students.  Priscilla is working diligently with the WCCUSD and lot of money is being spent; however, it doesn’t seem as though the circumstances in the local troublesome communities are changing for the better.  Wendy had concerns about students not having places to study and Mack said then we need to make study places available for our students. Here at our campus.  Wendy said we need to have student hours available in evening hours.  Mack said St John’s church and other churches have study programs also; but CCC can be a safe location for students to study at night.
 Joseph said perhaps we could start working with the schools the students are coming from to help the students before they come to CCC.
Richard moved for 5 minutes of discussion and Mack seconded the motion.
Vern said he would like to see data on ethnicity and would like to see us use the word “achievement” gap instead of “opportunity” gap as the word “opportunity” shifts the vision from looking at results.  The word “achievement” can be qualified.  Mack said the District uses “achievement” and we can use it also. We only used “opportunity” gap because our guest speaker Jeff Andrade used that term and some of our faculty felt it was more appropriate.  
Michael said the language is important because the “opportunity” for students who are not as well prepared is not as accessible as the opportunities for those students who are find success much more easily.  Michael said we should not assume that once students get here they all encounter positive experiences.  He hears of many complaints with instructors, the classroom, etc.
Richard he gave five students his cell phone number and three of them contacted his wife when he was sick.  We need to continue to reach out to students.
Joseph Ledbetter said the MCHS addresses our achievement gap.  He expressed concerns that next year our intake of freshman will be significantly less.
10. Accreditation Mid-Term Report – Carol stated there are four-college recommendations and four- district recommendations.  Some of the items we have completed are: our Technology Plan, the redesign of our website, and the evaluation our governance process.  We are in the process of working on some of the other items addressed in our mid-term report.  The District is implementing the budget allocation model, endorsing a code of ethics for managers, and integrating student learning outcomes into the evaluation process.
Carol said the back of the report lists the planning agendas we wanted to accomplish. The mid-term report is due October 15, 2011.  Joseph asked if the signature page could be printed with “Joseph” instead of “Joe.”  This is the 3rd year in our 6th year cycle.  Joseph will meet with Carol to talk further about this report.  Carol welcomed anyone to meet with her should they have any questions or concerns about the report.  The report is also posted on the college website.  
Joseph Camacho asked Carol to share with the Council some of her concerns from the accreditation commission.  Carol said the Commission wants everyone to know about our planning processes but has not given us clear direction on how we do this.  Currently Tim and Richard are working on a traveling road show to bring to the divisions and departments on campus educating the campus employees on the college’s planning process.  Carol continued to report that she is concerned that we get our SLO’s completed.  
Carol reported 99% of SLO’s have been submitted for courses and 69% have been submitted for assessments.  Carol said we are doing quite well.  The District is handling the budget crisis while working on their responses.  It is our responsibility to also respond to our recommendations and include the district’s response in our report.  
Vern asked about District Recommendation 3:  The District should integrated student learning outcomes into the evaluation process for those who have direct responsibility for student progress towards achieving student learning outcomes.  Carol said this item has been negotiated into the faculty contract.
11. Evaluation of the College Governance Process – College Procedures Handbook A1008.00 was developed by College Council to review the governance process procedure in 2009.  Mack said we didn’t do establish a baseline back then. Mack asked Tim to develop a survey that we can distribute after the R & P traveling road show to see how aware our students, staff and managers are about our governance process.  The other procedure distributed for this meeting is the Governing Board Procedure 1009.01 on participatory governance.  
Wendy said that Joe Ledbetter sent an e-mail requesting specific questions on the survey.  Asking if you are aware does not assess what we know about governance.  Wendy supports Joe’s efforts to ask specific questions.  Mack said the accreditation wants evidence that we have assessed a level of awareness among our staff about our governance process and Mack thinks the survey Tim developed meets the condition of that standard.  If we get too specific, it will make it more difficult to meet the standard.  Mercy said that classified cannot be expected to know specifics as it will be effective enough to have them aware of our processes.  Joseph quoted #3 of the A1008.00 procedure - The results of this survey will be presented to the College Council in the fall.  At that time, College Council will review the governance structure and make any modifications or additions that are needed.  Joe asked how can we make modifications if we don’t have specifics addressed.  Tim said we simply do not have the human resources to try to educate everyone on specifics.  Wendy said we need to quiz everyone before the traveling road show and then survey everyone after the traveling road show.  Richard concurred with Mack’s sentiments saying measuring awareness should be effective.  
Joseph said the shared governance process for students is attainable as long as college meetings can be flexible in their scheduling in order to meet students’ availability to attend the meetings.  Carol said the accreditation commission is asking if our employees are aware of our governance process not if they know specifically how it works.  
Mack moved we add 2 minutes to this item for further discussion and Richard seconded the motion.
Seti asked when the survey will be distributed.  Tim replied, before the end of the semester.
12. Strategic Plan:  Review of R & P Traveling Road Show – Richard and Tim presented their draft traveling road show power point presentation.  The road show will be presented at the division meetings and scheduled with other various departments on campus before the end of the term.  Tim said we also try to have a brochure and it will be placed on the web site.  
Joe Ledbetter volunteered the interconnectivity of our planning process re-enforcing that the driving forces are our Mission Statement and Strategic Initiatives.
After the presentation of the traveling road show it was decided that Tim and Richard need to add that Final Recommendations are made by President’s Cabinet into the program review process.  They need to change the Mission Statement narrative to be reviewed every three years instead of five years so the narrative coincides with the circle chart.  They need to clarify that Unit Plans are updated annually regardless of requesting budget augmentation; however, budget augmentations are the incentive to submit the unit plans in a timely manner.

Mercy asked if the surveys can be distributed after the power point presentations while the information is fresh to its audience.  
13. Budget Update – Mariles said the district budget forum will be tomorrow at 3:30 p.m. in HS-101. The college’s budget forum will be scheduled after spring break.
14. Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Joseph asked if he could have input into the student life area in the new SA Building.  Carol said the planning is done at this point and we cannot change the building structure.  The previous ASU members and activities director helped design the student area.  We are now ordering furniture for the new SA Building.  
We are starting the Music Building remodel this summer.  The progress on remodeling the H Building for the Music classes has been a bit slower than initially anticipated but we are hoping to have this completed by the end of the semester.

The College Bookstore will be located in the R building during the construction of the new SA Building. We will also have a mobile food service truck during the construction of the new SA Building.    We cannot start on the SA and Classroom Building until the H Building is gone.  
We are progressing on the elevator for gym annex.  
Carol continued to report that we still have some ADA compliance issues to address.  We have made progress on the college center.  
15. Reports from Constituency Groups – Joseph reported the students attended the State Senate of California Community Colleges conference in Sacramento thanks to the generous help of the classified senate and others on campus.  The students were able to use the college van driven by their advisor.  The students received invaluable information and they will share the information with their student constituency.  Joseph said there was a state employee at this conference who informed them that any committee who allocates any state funds is under the compliancy of the Brown Act.
Joseph continued to report our District is planning on adding a $5.00 activity fee to current registration fees.  The ASU opened up Comet Café once again for teachers and students to collaborate and to help students study.  The ASU hopes to make this a year round endeavor.  Joseph said they would publicize Comet Café again to gain more faculty participation. Joseph said they are changing their constituency model to include parents, night students, transferring students which will aid them in becoming more effective in identifying specific types of students.  Tim thanked the ASU for their outreach to Muslim students.  Mercy thanked Joe for sending a wonderful student representative to DGC yesterday.  
Richard reported he will be attending the State Planery Session.  He will be bringing Seti Sidharta ,Wayne Organ, and Eric Sanchez.  Richard will be voting for the District and Eric will be voting for the College.  Richard said they have completed their senate elections and the results will be sent out electronically.  The collected 62 ballots by the deadline and even with the tardy ballots received, Wayne Organ was voted in as the next Senate Academic President.

Mercy said classified has no report. Richard said classified have been working hard.
Carol said there is no management report.
16. Announcements – John announced the Career Connection Job Fair two weeks from today.  He has 15 employers confirmed as of today.  The event will be held from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  He hopes to have 25 employers confirmed.  John will also be offering a workshop on the 25th and 26th of April from 1:00 to 3:30 p.m. for fine tuning your resume.
Scholarship Program – Friday, April 29th, 7:00 p.m. in the Knox Center
Crab Feed for the Athletic Department – Saturday, April 30th , 6:00 p.m. in the Gym
Retirement Reception  – Sunday, May 1st , 3:00 p.m. at the Mira Vista Country Club
Mercy thanked Chef Nader for the Japanese benefit dinner.  They raised over 3,400.00.
At Carol’s suggestion, College Council held a moment of silence for our recently deceased student, Andrew Mandriquez.
17.  Next Meeting is scheduled for May 11, 2011.

18. Adjournment  - Joseph Camacho adjourned the meeting a 4:50 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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